
 

 

*******October 2, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, October 2, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning 

Director; Krystal Voth, Planning and Zoning Deputy Director; Aaron Yoakum, Buildings and Grounds; 

Bob Weber, County Appraiser; Ken Miller, City of Lansing; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: John Matthews, AW Himpel, Steven Rosethal, Janette Labbee-Holdeman, Joe Herring, Sarah 

and Justin Oberndorfer, Molly Parker, Steve Scott, Cameron Kelly, Kristian and Echo VanMeteren, John 

Altevogt, Dan Marshall, Rex Malson, Darrell Lucas, Kathy Mainville, Steven Mainville, Stephanie 

Marshall, Terry and Lori Sines, Victoria Holloway, Ed MCCarty, Roger Pfortmiller, Renee Cornelius, Gene 

Cornelius, Elizabeth Maher, Vicki McCarty, Terry Williams, Melony King, Andrea Erickson, Elizabeth 

Groff, Wendell Espeland, John Chidley  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

There were no public comments. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry indicated Commissioner Kaaz requested a letter to employees about the United Way 

campaign. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson that the Board 

of County Commissioners sign the letter to the employees of the County asking them to participate in the 

United Way campaign for 2019/2020. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Mr. Loughry requested a motion for approval of the purchase of property. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to authorize 

the purchase of real property commonly known as 319 Walnut, city of Leavenworth, for the purchase 

price of $140,000.00, subject to any reasonable and necessary closing expenses, and that the chairman 

be authorized to execute all necessary documents to affect the purchase. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve the 

consent agenda for Wednesday, October 2, 2019.  

Motion passed, 4-0 Commissioner Kaaz abstained. 

 

Aaron Yoakum requested approval to award bid to Lientz Lawn and Construction for the paving of the 

Transfer Station indicating the closure would take place October 12 and reopen October 21. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to accept the low 

bid for the Transfer Station paving 2019 from Lientz Lawn and Construction in the amount of 

$62,460.76 not to exceed $68,000.00 as a contingency. 

            Motion passed, 5-0.  

 

Bob Weber requested approval of a board order granting tax abatement for homes destroyed by the tornado. 



 

 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve Board 

Order 2019-6. 

             Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Krystal Voth presented a consideration for a renewal of a special use permit for Kerby Pumpkin Patch. 

 

Commissioner Smith opened the public hearing. 

 

No one spoke in favor or opposition of the permit. 

 

Commissioner Smith closed public hearing. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve 

Resolution 2019-24, a request to renew special use permit for Kerby Pumpkin Patch. 

                    Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Voth presented a consideration of a rezone from RR 2.5 to a Planned Unit Development. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz addressed the negative actions and comments that the opposition of the rezone are 

receiving. 

 

Commissioner Stieben reminded everyone to keep this case about zoning issues.  

 

Commissioner Smith limited public hearing to one hour and allow the citizens within 1,000 feet to speak 

first. 

 

Commissioner Smith opened public hearing. 

 

The applicants, Sara and Justin Oberndorfer spoke in favor of the rezone with a brief presentation. 

 

Commissioner Stieben read a letter from the previous owner of the property with concerns about the 

driveway. 

 

Molly Parker, Betsy Hermreck, Elizabeth NovoGradac, John Altevogt, John Chidly, Sarah Strom, Cameron 

Kelly, Steve Scott, Wendell Espeland and Steve Rosenthal spoke in favor of the rezoning.  

 

Dan Marshall, Stephanie Marshall, Terry Sines, Charles Graham, Ed McCarty, Joanne Cook, Lavont Cook, 

Lori Sines and William Hamilton spoke in opposition of the zoning. 

 

Commissioner Smith closed public hearing. 

 

Commissioner Stieben asked if there was a valid protest petition. 

 

Ms. Voth indicated there was a valid protest petition. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz that the PUD 

proposed in dev-19-078 be approved subject to conditions, 1 through 12, as listed on page 4 of the staff 

report under staff recommendations, modified as follows: 

1.  That the intersections of the private road with 166th street and 170th street be constructed to county 

standards. 



 

 

2.  That the private interior road be constructed and maintained as hard surfaced (asphalt or chip and 

seal) as per county standards. 

3.  That the county be granted easements sufficient to allow the improvement of the private road to 

county standards. 

4.  That the park and community center be private and owned and maintained by the home owners 

association. 

5.  That the number of dwelling units within the PUD be approved as follows: 

a.  an initial approval of not more than four (4) dwelling units, to include the existing dwelling 

unit. 

b.  future approval of not more than three (3) additional dwelling units conditioned upon a 

review, after a five (5) year period, of the impact of the PUD upon the character of the 

neighborhood and traffic and safety issues. 

c.  that the dwelling units within the PUD shall comply with the design and number of residents         

as detailed in the submitted PUD plan.                                                                             

Motion passed, 4-1 Commissioner Schimke voting nay.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to adopt a rezone 

from a 2.5 to a planned unit development as amended. (Resolution 2019-25). 

                             Motion passed, 5-0 

 

The Board recessed for 5 minutes. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz encouraged the Commission to participate in the United Way campaign kickoff this 

Friday.  

 

Commissioner Culbertson has been working with taxpayers on roads and culverts. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz will attend the Mental Health Task Force meeting tomorrow. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended the Basehor city council meeting, the CASA dinner, Fairmount Township 

meeting indicating they are asking for rent to house an ambulance. He also attended the Small Town 

Saturday in Basehor and acknowledged October as breast cancer awareness month. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz reported tomorrow night the Harlem Wizards will be playing school staff at 

Leavenworth High School.  She also indicated the Operation Awareness Concert for Suicide Prevention 

was rescheduled to this Saturday at Haymarket Square at 4:00 p.m. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson that the Board 

recess for a closed executive meeting for the discussion of a matter involving the legal interests of the 

County, as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319 (B)(2) for consultation with legal counsel for the Board which 

would be deemed privileged in the attorney/client relationship and that the Board resume open meeting 

at 11:30 a.m.in the meeting room of the Board.  Present in the executive meeting will be Commissioners 

Culbertson, Kaaz, Schimke, Smith and Stieben, Senior County Counselor David Van Parys and County 

Administrator Mark Loughry. 

            Motion passed, 5-0 

 

The Board resume regular session at 11:30 a.m.; no decisions were made;, no action was taken.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to adjourn and 

reconvene at 1:00 p.m. 

           Motion passed, 5-0. 



 

 

The Board reconvened at 1:00 p.m. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke that the Board 

recess from open session and go into a closed executive session to discuss personnel matters of non-

elected personnel as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(1) and that this Board resume open session in the 

meeting room at 2:00 p.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff Culbertson, Vicky 

Kaaz, Doug Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben, County Administrator Mark Loughry, Senior 

County Counselor David Van Parys and others invited into the executive meeting. 

 Motion passed, 5-0.  

 

The Board resumed regular session at 2:00 p.m.; no decisions were made; no action was taken. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson that the Board 

recess from open session and go into a closed executive session to discuss personnel matters of non-

elected personnel as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(1) and that this Board resume open session in the 

meeting room at 2:15 p.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff Culbertson, Vicky 

Kaaz, Doug Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben, County Administrator Mark Loughry, Senior 

County Counselor David Van Parys.  

 Motion passed, 5-0.  

 

The Board resumed regular session at 2:15 p.m.; no decisions were made; no action was taken. 

 

The Board adjourned at 2:15 p.m. 

 

















 

 

*******October 9, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, October 9, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim Director; Vincent Grier, Road and 

Bridge Superintendent; Chris Collins, Fleet Superintendent; Aaron Yoakum, Building and Grounds 

Superintendent; Janet Klasinski, County Clerk; Sonya Murphy, 4H Agent; David Arterberry  George Baum 

and Company; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: John Matthews, Joe Herring  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

Sonya Murphy informed the Board that it is National 4 H week. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Commissioner Kaaz thanked the employees of Leavenworth County and members of the Safety Committee 

for the United Way Campaign kickoff participation. 

 

Commissioner Smith read a proclamation for Breast Cancer Awareness month. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

consent agenda for Wednesday, October 9, 2019.  

Motion passed, 5-0.  

 

Chris Collins, Fleet Superintendent, requested disposal of surplus property on PurpleWave. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to disposal of the 

surplus equipment. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Mr. Collins requested authorization to purchase a trailer in the amount of $11.595.00 from Austin Trailers. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

replacement for one new trailer through Austin Trailers Sales in the amount of $11,595.00. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Vincent Grier, Road and Bridge Superintendent, presented the quarterly report for the County Shop. 

 

Mr. Collins updated the Board on the fleet maintenance for the County Shop. 

 

Lauren Anderson presented the quarterly report for Public Works to include the sales tax projects, dust 

abatement program, bridge projects, personnel and budget. 

 

Commissioner Schimke requested that Olsson and Company review the easement/right of way policy. 

 

Tammy Saldivar presented the quarterly report for the Solid Waste Department. 

 

Aaron Yoakum presented the quarterly report for Buildings and Grounds Department. 



 

 

 

David Arterberry with George Baum and Company, informed the Board of the process for issuing a 

temporary note for various projects.  

 

Commissioner Schimke and Commissioner Smith will attend the LCDC meeting on Thursday. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz indicated the Mental Health Task Force met and will be moving forward with 

answering questions from the Board. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended the VFW candidate forum in Tonganoxie, the Basehor car show, Germanfest 

for Lutheran church, Fairmount Township Fire Department open house this Saturday from 10-2, Alliance 

Against Family Violence will be holding a fundraiser dinner on October 26. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson attended the Easton City Council meeting indicating Mayor Watkins has stepped 

down due to health issues.  He reported the city would like to put up solar panels on FEMA property the 

County owns. 

 

Commissioner Schimke attended the Comprehensive Plan charrette indicating feedback from developers 

has been negative. 

 

Commissioner Stieben attended the Sherman Township open house and VFW candidate forum in 

Tonganoxie. 

 

A work session is to be scheduled as to what the Commission wants to present to legislators.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke that this Board 

recess from open session and go into a closed executive session for a preliminary discussion on the 

acquisition of real property as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319 (b)(6) and that this Board resume open session 

in this meeting room at 11:15 a.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff 

Culberson, Vicky Kaaz, Doug Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben.  Also present will be County 

Administrator Mark Loughry and Senior County Counselor David Van Parys. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board returned to regular session at 11:15 a.m.; Commissioner Stieben had to leave. no decisions were 

made, no action taken.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to have staff 

proceed as discussed. 

 Motion passed, 4-0. 

 

The Board adjourned at 11:15 a.m. 

 



 

 

*******October 9, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in work session on Wednesday, October 9, 2019.  Commissioner 

Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Stieben and Commissioner Schimke are present; Commissioner 

Culbertson is absent; Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, Senior County 

Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning Director; Krystal Voth, 

Planning and Zoning Deputy Director, Stephanie Sloop, Planning Coordinator 

 

Planning Commission: Jeff Spink, Janette Labbee-Holdeman, A.W. Himpel, Steve Rosenthal, John 

Matthews, Alex Demarco, Mark Denney, Terry Bartowski, Wolf Schmidt was absent 

 

Other attendees: Joe Herring, Stacy Driscoll 

 

David Van Parys provided an overview to the County Commission and Planning Commission of the 

language of motions made on rezoning, planned unit developments and special use permits in conjunction 

with the Golden Factors. 

 

 

The Board ended the work session at 5:54 p.m. 

 

 



 

 

*******October 16, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, October 16, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning 

Director; Krystal Voth, Planning and Zoning Deputy Director; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim 

Director; Rob Krewson and Chris Harper with Benesch Engineering 

 

Residents: Dean Oroke, John Matthews, Joe Herring, Curtis Oroke, AW Himpel, Christy Crews, Anne 

Brockhoff, Jack Willis, Bradley Shade, Brian Huseman,  Julie Downes 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

There were no public comments. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry presented a request from the Leavenworth Chapter NSDAR to clean the Dough boy statue 

for Veteran’s Day. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve the 

NSDAR project to clean the Doughboy statue with the caveat that they make contact with the County 

Administrator to make certain that no products are used that would damage the coating that’s placed on 

the statue. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Mr. Loughry addressed a request from an applicant asking for an exception to the rule to resubmit an 

application less than a year from original application submission. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to allow the 

applicant to resubmit the application for consideration for rezoning. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

consent agenda for Wednesday, October 16, 2019.  

Motion passed, 5-0.  

 

Lauren Anderson requested additional funds for the Group 1 dust abatement project in the amount of 

$28,329.70. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

dust abatement additional expense for Group 1. 

 Motion passed, 4-0. Commissioner Kaaz abstained. 

 

David Van Parys recommended to table both motions for the County Road 1 rezone indicating the Planning 

Commission are working on a table of uses to be adopted in coordination with both regulations relating to 

the use and rezone for County Road 1. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben to table. 

  



 

 

Motion dies for a lack of second.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to table 

consideration of amendments to the zoning and subdivision regulations to articles 4 and 18. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to table the 

consideration of the County Road 1 rezone Case Number DEV-19-083. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Rob Krewson and Chris Harper with Benesch updated the Board on the Millwood Road bridge and the 

2020 Biennial bridge inspections. 

 

Commissioner Stieben attended the Tonganoxie City Council meeting and met with Commissioner Mike 

Brown from Johnson County, a Townhall meeting and Women’s Republican meeting. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz attended the City of Leavenworth meeting and the Governor Affairs meeting for the 

Chamber of Commerce; she announced Leavenworth High School is putting on a dinner theater fundraising 

event Saturday night at June’s Northland. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended Basehor City Council meeting, LCDC meeting, Fairmount Township open 

house and will attend the Basehor Chamber meeting. 

 

Commissioner Schimke mentioned the services that Cushing Hospital will no longer be providing and how 

that will affect the services provided by Leavenworth County and reminded everyone of advanced voting. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson announced the Fresh Mobile Pantry by Second Harvest at the Cornerstone 

Church the second Thursday of the month in Tonganoxie. 

 

Commissioner Stieben mentioned the Alliance Against Family Violence Dinner on October 26th. 

 

The Board adjourned at 10:19 a.m. 

 



 

 

*******October 16, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in work session on Wednesday, October 16, 2019.  Commissioner 

Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Stieben, Commissioner Culbertson and Commissioner 

Schimke are present; Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, Senior County 

Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning Director; Krystal Voth, 

Planning and Zoning Deputy Director; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim Director;  

 

Other attendees: Janette Labbee-Holdeman, AW Himpel, Joe Herring, John Matthews 

 

 

A work session was held to discuss traffic impact fees and the formula on how the fees are calculated.  

 

Direction was given to staff to draft policy changes to include a threshold for the number of vehicles, a flat 

fee for certain uses and a traffic impact study for larger uses. 

 

A work session was held to discuss right of way for tract splits. 

 

Direction was given to legal counsel for policy changes. 

 

A work session was held to discuss private roads with a questionnaire for the Board. 

 

Direction was given to staff to draft a policy based on questionnaire answers from the Board. 

 

The Board ended the work session at 11:55 a.m. 

 

 



 

 

*******October 23, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, October 23, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim 

Director; Janet Klasinski, County Clerk; Gina Riekhof of Gilmore & Bell; David Arteberry of Stifel, 

Nicholas & Company; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: John Matthews, Joe Herring, Wes Anderson 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

There were no public comments. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Janet Klasinski requested a special meeting on Tuesday, November 12 to canvass an election.  

 

Ms. Klasinski requested the Board to appoint a voting delegate for the KAC conference. 

 

It was the consensus of the Board to appoint Commissioner Kaaz as the voting delegate and Commissioner 

Smith as an alternate. 

 

David Van Parys addressed a letter to the Board that reflects issues with a county survey indicating he will 

prepare a response to the property owner. 

 

Mr. Van Parys reported the lawsuit Kane County vs. United States Government has concluded and the 

judgement for Leavenworth County was $37.00. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve 

the consent agenda for Wednesday, October 23, 2019.  

Motion passed, 4-0. Commissioner Kaaz abstained.  

 

David Arteberry requested the approval of a resolution to authorize staff to start the process of issuing 

temporary notes. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to adopt 

resolution 2019-26 to issue temporary notes for Leavenworth County road projects. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Lauren Anderson requested to award bid to Aramark Uniforms for weekly uniform maintenance. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to accept the  bid 

to Aramark Uniforms. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested additional services from GBA for construction period services and utility 

coordination for bridge E-58 in an amount not to exceed $21,051.00. 

 



 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz approve the 

supplement for GBA for the E-58 bridge construction adjusted amount. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested to approve 235th street supplemental from Wilson for utility coordination services, 

environmental permitting and geotechnical information in an amount not to exceed $23,000.00. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to approve the 

supplemental coordination of utilities on 235th St. not to exceed $23,000.00. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested approval of Schlagel’s addendum to contract for utility coordination for dust 

abatement group 4 and 5 in an amount not to exceed $21,846.00. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

Schlagel addendum to contract to include utility coordination services for groups 4 and 5.  

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested to approve a change order and contract addendum from Schlagel for construction 

phase services for dust abatement groups 2, 3, 7, 4 and 5. 

  

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve Schlagel 

change order and contract addendum for construction phase services for dust abatement Groups 2, 3, 7, 

4 and 5 not to exceed $114,439.60. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Discussion took place about dust abatement contract extensions.   

 

Mark Loughry indicated that McAnany has agreed to honor their pricing from 2019 and extend it to Groups 

4 and 5 for the dust abatement projects and asked the Board if there was an interest to do so. 

 

It was the consensus of the Board to add this as an agenda item. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz attended the Fire District 1 meeting, Leavenworth City Council meeting, Livewell 

Suicide Prevention Coalition meeting, fundraiser for USD #453 Education Foundation and will attend the 

Mental Health Task Force tomorrow.  

 

Commissioner Culbertson reported the Delaware Cemetery will be on the historical register. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended the MARC meeting, the Basehor Chamber of Commerce meeting, the 

Westglen Subdivision ribbon cutting Basehor City Council this evening and the Alliance fundraiser on 

Saturday. 

 

Commissioner Stieben attended the Tonganoxie City Council meeting and tomorrow evening Susan Wagle 

will speak in Tonganoxie at 1866 at 6:30 p.m. 

 

Commissioner Stieben inquired about a Republican meeting on November 4th where all Commissioners 

will be present. 

 

Mr. Van Parys advised the Board to not discuss County business.  

 



 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to adjourn. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board adjourned at 10:29 a.m. 

 



























 

 

*******October 23, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in work session on Wednesday, October 23, 2019.  Commissioner 

Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Stieben, Commissioner Culbertson and Commissioner 

Schimke are present; Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; Becky Matzeder, Executive 

Secretary; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Other attendees: Joe Herring, John Matthews, Wes Anderson 

 

A work session was held to discuss economic development. 

 

A letter of support for 152 bridge to stakeholders for a feasibility study was discussed. 

 

Direction was staff to change letter to a preliminary feasibility with up to $25,000.00 towards the study 

with a division of costs by the total number of participants.  

 

Discussion took place as to what the County’s role in economic development. 

 

The Board ended the work session at 12:24 p.m. 

 

 



 

 

*******October 30, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, October 30, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning 

Director; Krystal Voth, Planning and Zoning Deputy Director; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim 

Director;  

 

Residents: John Matthews, Joe Herring, AW Himpel, Kelly Angell, Mike Kermasheck, Timothy Ney 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

Kelly Angell commented about TIF he is being charged using a KDOT highway. 

 

Timothy Ney commented accidents that occur on 158th Street.  

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry indicated Mr. Van Parys will get a demolition permit for 319 Walnut. 

 

Mr. Loughry is asking for an executive session for non-elected personnel. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

consent agenda for Wednesday, October 30, 2019 as presented.  

Motion passed, 5-0.  

 

Lauren Anderson requested approval of a change order from MHS to extend construction inspection 

services for an additional 11 days in the amount of $6,325.00. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve 

change order to extend construction inspection services for an additional 11 days not to exceed 

$6,325.00. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested approval of a change order for additional expenses for completion of County Road 

1 hot mix in place recycle asphalt in the amount of $9,981.34. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

additional expense for the completion of County Road 1 hot mix in place recycle asphalt in an amount 

not to exceed $9,981.34. 

 Motion passed, 3-2, Commissioners Smith and Kaaz voting nay. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested approval of Leavenworth County’s participation in the Local Road Safety Plan 

with a cost share of $5,152.66. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve 

Leavenworth County’s participation in Local Road Safety Plan project number 106C-4790-03 in the 

amount of $5,152.66. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 



 

 

Planning and Zoning presented a consideration of a renewal of a special use permit for Country View 

Kennels. 

 

Commissioner Smith opened the public hearing. 

 

No one spoke in favor or opposition of the permit. 

 

Commissioner Smith closed public hearing. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve 

Resolution 2019-27 a request to renew a special use permit for Country View Kennels for 10 years. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Planning and Zoning presented a consideration of a request for rezoning from I-3, heavy industrial to RR-

5, rural residential. 

 

Commissioner Smith opened the public hearing. 

 

No one spoke in favor of the rezone. 

 

Joe Herring asked if rezoning this property between two industrial parcels would put additional restrictions 

on the industrial being next to a residential. 

 

Krystal Voth indicated staff would evaluate that at the time of the application. 

 

Commissioner Smith closed public hearing 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to approve a 

request to rezone from I-3 to RR5, Resolution 2019-28. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended the Basehor City Council meeting and the Alliance Against Family Violence 

fundraiser dinner. 

 

Commissioners Schimke and Stieben will be attending the Port Authority meeting this morning. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz reported the Veteran’s Day Committee has planned several events leading up to the 

Veteran’s Day Parade. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson attended Mayor Watkins funeral on Tuesday. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz attended the Mental Health Task Force meeting last Thursday. 

 

Commissioner Stieben reported the President of the Senate gave a speech in Tonganoxie and inquired about 

the Republican meeting on November 4th. 

 

Mr. Van Parys indicated the open meetings act does apply and the Commission should not conduct any 

County business but can speak on general issues of the County.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke that this Board 

recess from open session and go into a closed executive session to discuss personnel matters of non-



 

 

elected personnel as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319 (b)(1) and that this Board resume open session in this 

meeting room at 10:30 a.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff Culbertson, 

Vicky Kaaz, Doug Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben, County Administrator Mark Loughry and 

Senior County Counselor David Van Parys. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board returned to open session at 10:30 a.m. topic was limited to non- elected personnel; no decisions 

were made. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to adjourn. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board adjourned at 10:30 a.m. 

 










